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Rules

At its General Meeting on 10 April the Society adopted a new set of Rules.  These are displayed on the Society’s website at www.rslc.org.uk
It will take more than twelve months for the changes required by the new Rules to come fully into effect.   The Membership Secretary wrote to all members outlining the new administration of the Society, while the President wrote to solicit members to stand as ordinary members of Council.   The major innovations in the Rules are a much greater involvement of the members in the affairs of the Society, and the use of electronic media for communication.

Council 

During 2013 the Council met twice: on 10 April at the School of History, University of Liverpool; and on 9 October at the Department of History, University of Manchester.  The Council gratefully acknowledges the support of the Universities of Liverpool and Manchester for the provision of accommodation.

In accordance with the new Rules, on 10 April Council created three officer posts and filled them as follows:  General Editor (Dr M.R.V. Heale), Membership Secretary (Mr J. Sutton), and Webmaster (Dr P. Cotgreave).  (Under the old Rules there had been a General Editor and a Membership Secretary.)
The adoption of the new Rules was the occasion for Council to begin to take stock of its run of the Society’s publications from volume 1 onwards (in which there are, regrettably, many gaps); and of the Society’s archives.
Vice-presidents
Under the new Rules Professor C.N.L. Brooke, hitherto an honorary member, became a vice-president.  Council appointed Dr Peter McNiven as a vice-president in recognition of his distinguished services to the Society.
Membership 

At the October Council meeting, Mr Sutton reported that there were 119 individual members. As in previous years, by their nature there is much uncertainty in relation to institutional subscriptions, but a likely figure would be 112.   The level of membership remains a concern which Council is addressing.
The Society’s website went live during the year, and Council wishes to thank Dr P. Cotgreave for his work in creating the site.  It is intended that it should facilitate a greater involvement of members in the affairs of the Society, but it is also hoped that the website will help to recruit members to the Society.
Membership: Contact Addresses 

Many members of the Society have responded to our request to provide email contact addresses.  Mr Sutton would be grateful if individual members who have email addresses would send details to him (jimsutton37@hotmail.co.uk). It would also be most helpful to the Society if institutional members would provide the Society with their contact email addresses.  
Publications
Volume 147 (for the subscription year 2010) of the Society’s publications, Church Lawton  manor court rolls, 1631-1860, ed. G. Lawton, was scheduled to be published in November but its appearance was delayed by problems at the printers.  [Dated 2013, in fact it appeared in the first week of January 2014, and Council ventures to count it as published in 2013!]
Financial Statement

Although the total net assets of the Society at 31 December 2013 were in excess of £77,000,   sizeable items of expenditure (for printing and distribution of four volumes) will be incurred soon.   At a General Meeting in March 2012, increased subscription rates from January 2013 were approved.   In their first year, these seem to have had little impact on the size of the membership.   The financial statement is available on the Society’s website.
Following a request from the Charity Commission, the Council re-formulated the Society’s reserves policy.   This now reads as follows.  
“Policy on Reserves 

[A response to the Charity Commission’s Charities and Reserves CC19 (2010)]

The Council of the Record Society of Lancashire and Cheshire considers it prudent to hold a sum of money in reserve to help it fulfil its aim of transcribing and publishing original documents relating to the two palatine counties. The retention of reserve funds enables the Society to meet its financial commitments and look beyond the immediate year’s financial needs. It ensures that the Society can manage its future publishing schedule more effectively than it could by drawing only on a specific year’s income to pay for the publication of the associated volume. The Society depends on the flow of work from contributors and that, for good reasons beyond our control, is unpredictable, causing expenditure to vary from year to year. Holding reserve funds enables Council to consider the occasional production of volumes with higher publication costs and/or support appropriate activities such as academic conferences related to the Society’s work, permitted under the Society’s revised Rules. It also helps meet unexpected increases in printing and postage costs and helps the Society cope with variable income from interest payments, donations and the sale of back titles. It enables the Society to move towards a higher-cost professional system of publication as the availability and interests of volunteer workers change, and to ride any changes in costs as production contracts are re-negotiated.  It would enable the Society to continue operating if subscription income declines while measures are put in place to address that issue. Keeping reserve funds in a higher interest rate account or bond provides useful additional income for the Society. 

The Society’s 2012 accounts include an estimate of liabilities relating to outstanding volumes for past subscription years based on current costs (£22,000 for three years’ publications). Funds must also be in place to pay for the development of the Society’s new website, increasing the Society’s true liabilities to nearer £25,000.   The only significant non-monetary asset that the Society owns is its book stock, notionally worth approximately £4,000, but it is unlikely that its sale would realise this sum.

Council aims to hold in reserve c. £40,000 (i.e. approximately five years’ income). The CC’s advice is: ‘If a charity has excess reserves then trustees should consider how these funds might be effectively used in the future...  A charity with excess reserves should consider whether these funds could be effectively spent on the charity’s purposes’, and Council has received a discussion paper on how its excess reserve of some £9,000 might be utilised.

Council will review its policy on reserves annually at its spring meeting when it reviews the accounts for the previous year. The policy will be published in the Society’s Annual Report.   
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